

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 28th July 2015.

Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Mr G Jones




Mrs A Jones



Mr R Husband




 

Mr B Porter 



Ms S Rouse (Parish and District Cllr) 



Ms H Thompson 


Mr S Seymour


Mr M Gloster



Mr P Tuthill (County councillor - part meeting)



Mr A Warburton (District Councillor – part meeting)



Six members of the public (part meeting)
1. WELCOME AND APOLOGIES

The chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. There were apologies from Mr K Suttill and Mr P Hawkins.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS

Ms Rouse declared an interest in item 6 – Planning
Mr Gloster declared an interest in planning application 15/00689/FUL – Memorial Hall

3. OPEN FORUM 
Presentation – Mr K White, representing Piper Developments

Mr White told the meeting about the company and its plans for the site. He reported that they had delivered 50 leaflets to local residents with prepaid envelopes for replies. The 10 responses received drew attention to concerns about contamination at the site, access on to the main road and further urbanisation of the village. 
In addressing these concerns he noted:
-  the local authority had been satisfied that the land was safe for the 13 houses of the earlier application

-  a new suite of ground investigations had been carried out. A query regarding the storage of samples     will be addressed by 10th August.

- the local authority and highways department had been satisfied that access on to the main road had been safe for 13 houses and Piper consider the impact of the increase to 21 to be insignificant. Similarly the additional impact on infrastructure and urbanisation.
- a pre-application meeting with MHDC planners had resulted in the provision of additional on-site parking and some elevation changes. The 2.5 storey houses are to facilitate the flow between the two storey houses and the three storey Bank House building.

- there is a footpath across the site, but the walked line runs outside it. Once outline consent is received an application will be made to move the official line of the path.
- all turning areas will accommodate six-wheeled vehicles.

Mr White then invited comments and questions and the following issues were raised:

· The plans state that the houses have been designed for the site – they appear to be standard designs. Mr White confirmed the designs are bespoke.

· The proposed electric central heating is outdated, unsustainable and very expensive to run. The parish council expressed disappointment regarding the lack of air sourced heating (as used in the affordable housing development already at the site, and the lack of photovoltaic panels (even though the site and orientation of the houses would be suitable for this). Mr White confirmed that the designs met building regulations.

· The assertion that the additional eight houses will have no impact on traffic and infrastructure was challenged – Mr White noted the independent safety audit carried out by WCC highways.
· The number of parking spaces provided was challenged, given that most residents will depend on car use due to the lack of public transport. Mr White noted the provision had increased following discussions with planning and met guidelines

· There are no cycle stores indicated. Mr White noted MHDC had not asked for them, but if required they would be situated in the same location as the bin stores.

· The need for another garage for Far View was disputed. Mr White noted Piper had a contractual obligation to provide it.

· Drainage concerns. Mr White noted that foul drainage will go to the main road and storm drainage will be via an easement to the brook. Run-off will be no more than if the land were undeveloped as there will be storage on site. 
· One resident, who lives very close to the site, noted he had not received the communication Mr White had referred to.
Mr Lewis – Leigh & Bransford Badgers
Mr Lewis reported that members of the Badgers’ committee had been contacted by the owner of the Cala Homes site in Leigh Sinton, and requested clarification as to whether this was acceptable and if there was anything that could be done to prevent this. 

The chairman confirmed that a landowner has the right to speak to whomever they wish in order to test the water before going ahead with plans. It was noted that the parish council had thus far opposed all planning applications for large scale developments in Leigh Sinton and were currently moving ahead with a Neighbourhood Plan to ensure that the views of local people are properly heard during the planning process. As a result of the Kiln Lane development there would be funds available to provide facilities in the village and this could include facilities for the Badgers. It was suggested that a representative from the Badgers should join the Neighbourhood Plan steering group and it was agreed that either Ms Rouse or Ms Thompson should contact Mr Lewis in this regard.
Mr Thorogood – Development in Leigh Sinton 
Mr Thorogood, a resident of Leigh Sinton, read out a statement opposing the proposed plan for 90 additional new homes at the Cala Homes development at Kiln Lane. He welcomed the recent notification that plans to introduce traffic lights or a mini roundabout at the junction in Leigh Sinton had been withdrawn and wondered what the impact of additional development might be on this decision. He expressed the view that the scale of the proposed developments in Leigh Sinton would change the nature of the village forever, have significant social and financial impact on existing residents and open the way for further erosion of the significant gap. Drawing attention to the work over many years led by Mr Williamson to protect the significant gap, oppose changes to the junction and oppose applications for a traveller’s site, he called on the parish council and local residents to join together to fight further development
The chairman thanked all those who had contributed to the open forum and the parish council meeting was reconvened.
4.
MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 26 MAY 2015

Having previously been circulated the minutes, after one correction to page 424, were proposed by the chairman, seconded by Mr Seymour, and approved by all. 

5.
REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES

a) Worcestershire County Council – Mr Tuthill having not yet arrived, the item was deferred until later in the meeting.
b) Malvern Hills District Council

Ms Rouse reported that there are plans to reduce the senior management team at MHDC by two posts through voluntary redundancy. On this occasion the cost of redundancy packages will be capped at £40,000. The possibility of refuse being run as a shared service across MHDC, Worcester City and Wychavon is also being considered – despite potential savings of up to £194,000 having been identified based on the way the service is currently delivered. The chairman requested that both she and Cllr Warburton continue to fight for the retention of the weekly collection and mixed recycling, which is running very efficiently.
Mr Seymour took over as chairman for the planning section of the meeting and Ms Rouse, having declared an interest as a district councillor, joined the public and took no part in discussions.

6.
PLANNING

a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 23 June 2015.

Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Matters arising from previous minutes

Hop Pole Green hedge – hedge removal – Mr Seymour and Ms Rouse had met with MHDC planning enforcement officers. The officer confirmed that MHDC would be writing to Mrs Flyte requesting that the hedge be reinstated, but that enforcement action would not be possible due to the length of time between the hedge being removed and formal notification. 
Elm Hurst Farm s106 – Mr Seymour had represented the parish council at the NADC and had drawn attention to concerns including erosion of the significant gap, drainage, the lack of a s106 contribution and the lack of communication from the developers. Against the advice of the planning officers, the District Councillors had refused the application.
The issue of an earlier application where the parish council had supported the building of facilities for use by Bransford Badgers was discussed in light of the Badgers possibly moving to a different venue. However, it was decided that no comment should be made until there was more information available. 

Bransford Acre – The item was deferred and new plans have been submitted. Given the short timeframe available for the consideration of resubmitted plans it was agreed that they should be looked at during the current meeting.

Clewer Croft – Overgrown hedge 
Following a report that the hedge was becoming overgrown and reducing the width of the road, the matter was reported to the hub (6705377). Following inspection, it was determined that there is no current safety issue and that the location would be reassessed in September after the nesting season.
Potholes outside the Old Somers Arms. 
Following a report of worsening potholes on the pavement, the matter was reported to the hub (6705371). It was decided that that the location will not currently take a satisfactory, cost effective temporary repair and was referred to the Local Works Team.

15/00667/HOU – Insufficient information to make a decision at the previous planning meeting

The clerk had contacted MHDC to let them know insufficient plans had been posted for the application to be considered and the planning officer confirmed that due to an error some plans had not been posted. In order to allow the application to be decided within its allotted timescale, the new information had been circulated amongst the parish councillors and those that responded unanimously recommended approval.

It was noted that there had also been delays in the posting of some of the documents relating to the Bank House application, and the clerk was asked to write to MHDC planning requesting that notifications of planning applications not be sent out until all the relevant information is available on the website.
c) Planning applications received.

	L&B         ref
	MHDC ref
	Application
	Location 
	 PC

 recommendation
	Response

	15/15
	15/00689/FUL
	Erection of a new timber frame building to accommodate the village play school
	Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall,
Sherridge Road

Leigh Sinton
	  Approval
	Note 1

	15/16
	15/00885/HOU
	Garden Room (retrospective)
	The Smithy
Dingle Road

Leigh

WR6 5JX
	  Approval
	

	15/17
	15/00878/FUL
	Residential development of 21 dwellings of which 40% are to be affordable dwellings (8 units), with associated new access and car parking arrangements; and a double-bay garage to serve the adjoining property known as Far View
	Bank House Bowling Club
Bransford

WR6 5JD
	  Refusal
	Note 2


Note 1

Following discussion, the parish council consulted the Mr Gloster, the Memorial Hall representative, who confirmed that the hall committee support the application. As a result, Mr Sharp proposed that the parish council recommend approval and it was agreed unanimously.
Note 2

Following discussion it was decided unanimously that the parish council should recommend refusal on the following grounds:

The developer has stated that the impact of 21 houses will not be materially different to the 13 houses originally proposed for the site in terms of traffic, vehicle numbers etc. The parish council does not believe this to be the case.

There are too many houses for the size of the site and the type of properties proposed do not meet local need. The area needs bungalows – not additional 4/5 bedroomed houses. The proportion of free market properties with four or more bedrooms far exceeds local planning guidelines. Property number 1 is very close to the existing affordable housing.

Road safety on the A4103 – the development would result in the regular movement of potentially in excess of 50 additional vehicles on to and off the A4103, with access to the site close to both the busy Bransford roundabout and the access to the affordable housing development.

Building design – the Parish Council is very disappointed that the developer plans to install electric central heating in the homes rather than air-source heating and/or Photovoltaic cells, which would be environmentally sustainable and reduce heating costs for the residents. This would be particularly effective given that the majority of the houses are south-facing. 

Parking – Only four properties have garages and there is insufficient parking overall. The parish council is concerned that this will result in on-street parking which will make it difficult for emergency and refuse vehicles to access the site.

Consultation – The developer did not consult the parish council prior to submitting the planning application, and residents living close to the site did not receive the consultation notice that the developer claims to have distributed.

The parish council would question the need for an additional double garage to serve Farr View. In the event of planning permission being granted we would request that a condition be placed upon this building to prevent its later conversion to a dwelling.

The parish council is concerned that the attenuation drainage system proposed will not meet the needs of the site and lead to flooding.

There is no provision for cycle storage.

The Parish Council can see no valid reason for the retention by the landowner of a strip of land to the South- east of the site. 

Cllr Tuthill and Cllr Warburton joined the meeting at this point and the planning section was suspended to return to item 5 to hear their reports.
5   
a) Worcestershire County Council

Cllr Tuthill drew attention to the problems at The Ketch roundabout and reported that three members of staff had been suspended as a result. Mr Gloster asked if the adverse camber warning would remain indefinitely and Cllr Tuthill confirmed it would stay there if the problem is not rectified.

Expansion of Leigh & Bransford Primary – various options are being considered to minimise the impact on traffic and surveys will be carried out in September. Mr Seymour raised the issue of traffic impact being taken into account in relation to planning for school expansion, but not considered in the case of housing development.
Malvern House – the county council has cut back the overhanging trees.

Clewer Croft – the application for the double-yellow-lines is going ahead.

Orchard Way – The area is being monitored following the report of parked cars causing difficulties for drivers turning out onto Suckley Road, however, it was noted that cars parked in the lay-by are not a problem.

Mr Gloster reported that on several occasions cars travelling down the hill on Brockamin Lane, Leigh, in the Alfrick direction have run off the road into The Engine House. The clerk was asked to write to the county council and the police to ascertain how many times this had happened and what can be done to prevent it. 

Sign for Bransford at Powick traffic lights. There has been no progress as this falls within the area served by another county councillor. The clerk to write to John Smith in WCC highways to ascertain how to proceed.
Discretionary fund – Cllr Tuthill reminded the meeting that he has a discretionary fund of £10,000 and asked for suggestions as to how it might be spent.

b) Cllr Rouse had already reported the potential changes to refuse collection. The chairman noted that the parish council would look to both he and Cllr Rouse to support retention of the current system.

Planning meeting resumed
Planning application 15/00554/FUL (amended) – Bransford Acre

In order to make a response to revised planning application 15/00554/FUL it had been agreed that it should be considered as an additional item. The amended plans were reviewed and considered. The original objection had been because there is a drain running across the site. The revised plans show that the house has been moved across the site so that the drain will be clear. Mr Sharp proposed that the application be approved, Mr Seymour seconded and it was agreed unanimously.

d) Planning decisions received from MHDC
15/00776/CLE
Land at Springbrook Farm
LDC for continued use 


Approval

15/00525/FUL
Pigeon House Farm

siting of caravan for holiday use

Approval

15/00452/HOU
1 Brockamin Court

single storey extension


Approval

14/01634/OUT
Sinton Meadow


2 detached dwellings


Approval

15/00540/OUT
Land SW of Elmhurst Farm
Outline application for 32 dwellings
Refusal
15/00544/OUT
Land SW of Elmhurst Farm
Outline application for 32 dwellings
Refusal
14/01140/REM
Land at Kiln Lane

Application for
approval of 

Approval







reserved matters
7.
 UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES
a) Highways Matters


1. Request for a sign to Bransford at Powick traffic lights – covered in 5a
2. Request for short term parking space – Chinese takeaway, Hereford Road – approval seems unlikely given the installation of double yellow lines. The resident to be informed and the matter removed from the agenda.
3. Speeding on the A4103 – The matter is ongoing. It was noted that the speed camera in Leigh Sinton is obscured by hedging – the Safer Roads Partnership to be informed. The clerk to also follow up the matter of speeding motorbikes previously reported to them.
4. Overhanging hedge – Black & White Cottages, Hereford Road – The hedge up to the bus shelter needs cutting back, along with the hedge outside no.3. The clerk to write to the owner.
It was reported that there are also overgrown hedges overhanging roads at The Old Police Station, Sherridge Road, and at various locations on Suckley Road (the chairman to provide details). The clerk was asked to write to the owners.
5. Overhanging hedge – Malvern House, Leigh Sinton – dealt with under 5a
6. Repairs to damaged pipe – Dingle Road - completed
7. Parking restrictions around the entrance to Clewer Croft – dealt with under 5a
8. Soil and debris reducing width of footway between The Fold and Post Office Lane – Ongoing – the Lengthsman to investigate.
b)         Possible breach of planning consent – The Finders Keep. The matter is ongoing.
c)         Parish council contact details and security procedures – The chairman noted that councillor’s     email addresses are not currently advertised on the noticeboards or the website. All agreed this would be a good idea – the clerk to arrange. He reported that currently the clerk backs up data to a second hard drive, but this would be changing over to cloud back-up, to be in place by the next parish council meeting. Following consideration it had been decided that it would not be necessary or practical to obtain a dedicated parish council mobile phone. 
d)         Provision of allotments – Mr Seymour reported that he had spoken to Mr Tooby and there are   possible sites in Leigh Sinton and at the Care Farm.  
e)         Jubilee Garden – The grass has been cut and the planting completed. 
f)  Pavement repair – Leigh Sinton – The chairman reported that he had walked the footway today   and repair is not necessary – the item to be removed from the agenda.
g) Quotes for open spaces maintenance for 2015/16 and Rectory Wood maintenance – Mr Seymour reported that he had sought quotes from three tree surgeons. He had received feedback from one that it was necessary for a proper arboreal survey to be carried out to ascertain what work needed to be done.  Mr Seymour proposed that a survey be organised as soon as possible and it was agreed by all. 
The owner of High Pitch has reported that the trees are touching his roof and requested that work be carried out as soon as possible. Mr Sharp agreed to visit the property and ascertain what should be done.

h)       Issues raised in parish profile document – carry forward.
i)       Nettles in Bransford play area – the matter has been dealt with.
8.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATE


A draft copy of the neighbourhood plan questionnaire had been circulated by Ms Thompson and the contents were discussed.
Mr Sharp expressed concern regarding the size of the survey but it was agreed that the only item that could potentially be dropped was transport and it was important for people to have sufficient space to comment if they wish to. The next stage will be to print and distribute the questionnaire to each household in the parish – therefore around 700 copies would be needed.  Regarding costs, the steering group can apply to the DCLG but it would be expected that the parish council would contribute first. Mr Seymour proposed a budget of £2000, seconded by Mr Gloster and approved unanimously.

Ms Rouse to obtain a quote for printing from the company that carried out her election printing. 

The clerk to investigate the possibility of the questionnaire being put on the website for completion online.

Delivery options were discussed and it was agreed that the best way to get a good return would be for parish councillors to commit to delivering and collecting from particular areas.

9.
FUNDING OF COMMUNITY ASSETS


Ms Rouse reported that the parish council needs to consider whether it would take on any assets and if so how maintenance and up-keep would be funded. She noted that developers put a levy on new residences to cover expenses such as grass cutting and that it was important for the parish council to know how the system works.
10.
HIGHWAYS REPORTS SINCE LAST MEETING



Hub ref


a)
Blocked drains – Sherridge Road, outside Sherridge Lodge 

6731334



b)
Blocked drain – opposite entrance to Memorial Hall


6731338



c) 
Blocked ditch and outwall – Sherridge Road, outside Memorial Hall
6731339



d)
Blocked kerb drainage holes – opposite The Fox – hub reference 

6732918



e)
Blocked drains – Suckley Road, Leigh Hurst to junction


6667426 - completed


f)
Problems reported turning out of Orchard Way, Leigh, due to parked cars - covered under item 5a

11.
REQUEST FOR BUS STOP SIGN – A4103 BRANSFORD


The chairman reported that he had received a request from the owner of Bransford Garage for a bus stop sign on the A4103 in Bransford, Worcester direction. The owner has reported that the bus stop is located further along the road, in the lay-by, but currently people waiting for the bus are standing on the garage forecourt and smoking, which is a potential hazard. A WCC representative has visited the site. In the first instance WCC will be requesting that bus drivers pick up passengers away from the garage forecourt.
12.
FINANCE


a)   Accounts paid since previous meeting

Branford Garden Plants 

Plants for Jubilee Garden


£348.00

The Fold


Annual meeting refreshments


£97.50

BGS



VAS – May




£31.50


BGS



Lengthsman – May



£216.00


Viking 



Office Supplies




£69.06


J Barker


Clerk – June




£694.41


Post Office Ltd


HMRC Q1




£23.48


PA Gardiner


Grass cutting




£36.00

b) Accounts passed for payment
PA Gardiner


Grass cutting




£36.00

SLCC



subscription 2015/16



£171.00

BGS



Lengthsman – June



£282.00

BGS



VAS – June




£14.50

J Barker


Clerk – July




£702.79

c) The W.I had supplied a donation of £25 towards the Jubilee Garden. The Chairman thanked them on behalf of the parish council.
It was noted that the swing seats that had been ordered had not yet been delivered. The clerk agreed to contact the supplier.

  13.      REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & WORKING GROUPS
a. Footpath working Group –.No report
b. Memorial Hall – Mr Gloster reported that the Memorial Hall committee are concerned about the future of the hall, given the possible development plans for Leigh Sinton, and would like a meeting with the parish council as soon as any information is known.
14.
COUNCILLOR’S REPORTS 
Mr Porter reported that cyclists had complained about overgrown hedges on Suckley Road. The clerk to contact Mr Tooby and request they are cut back on both sides of the road. There are also hedges that need to be cut back on both sides of the A4103 from the roundabout to Chapel Lane. The clerk to contact The Bank House.

Mr Porter asked if the parish council would organise an event for the Queen’s 90th birthday. The matter to be carried forward.

Mr Jones noted that the sign for the wormery company obstructs the view of drivers turning right out of Chapel Lane. Mr Sharp to refer the matter to the Lengthsman.

15.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 


Planning Committee Meeting - Tuesday 25 August 2015.

Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 22 September 2015.
Both 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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